                             CROFT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING

HELD AT 7.30 PM ON TUESDAY 18th FEBRUARY 2020
AT THE CROFT VILLAGE MEMORIAL HALL, MUSTARD LANE, CROFT


Present:
 Councillors Bland MBE, Partington, Cummerson, Griffiths, Allen MBE, Thewsey.
Apologies: Borough Councillor Davidson.
Part 1 
2020/210
Code of Conduct – Declarations of Interest.

Cllr Allen MBE declared an interest in the planning application for Kenyon Nurseries.

2020/211
Minutes of the meeting held 21st January 2020

Resolved.


Approved.

2020/212
PCSO Report. 
Instances of anti-social behaviour were up in the month of January, particularly in the Culcheth area. There is a youth from Croft who is being monitored as they have been causing a nuisance in Culcheth.


The Clerk mentioned a case of vandalism at the Croft Bowling Association.

2020/213
Clerk’s Report


Correspondence was noted. 
Councillors considered the insurance premium and heard that this was likely to rise when insurers were advised of additional items on the Council’s asset register.
Resolved 
That the insurance proposal from Zurich Town and Parish Insurance be accepted in the knowledge that the premium will be increased to cover additional assets.
2020/214
Croft Carnival.
A request for use of the Playing Field and Car Park on 4th July was submitted to Councillors by The Croft Carnival Committee. The Committee asked if animals associated with acts or attractions could be allowed on the Playing Field for Carnival Day. A request was also made for a donation of £585 to cover insurance for the event.


Resolved.


All the requests were approved.

2020/215
Bench at Cross Lane.

The bench at Cross Lane has now been relocated and is a position that is easier to access. 
Councillors praised the persistence of the local resident who had requested the re-positioning of the bench.
2020/216
Toilet Block.

An action plan is being developed to managed to demolition of the toilet block and provision of facilities for the Village Caretaker. It was proposed that the Parish Council takes on usage of more space within the CYAC. The additional space would provide storage for the Caretaker’s equipment and also enable the Caretaker access to toilet and handwashing facilities. The additional space would also be used to provide storage for filing cabinets currently located in the Clerk’s Office. This option, which would involve an increased rental charge would also help to make the CYAC building more financially viable in the long run.


Resolved.


That the Clerk liaise with Warrington BC to obtain a quote for the use of an additional room within CYAC.

2020/217
Speed Activated Road Sign – Heath Lane


No further developments at present. The signs have been ordered and deliberations regarding their final siting are still progressing.
Councillors heard that then Parish Council Officers had been accompanied on a site visit by a Warrington BC Highways Engineer who had agreed locations for the two signs.
2020/218
HS2 Open Letter to Secretary Of State



Members discussed a suggestion to support an open letter to the Secretary of State objecting to the Golborne Spur of the proposed HS2 trainline.  

Resolved.


The open letter is to be supported.
2020/219
Matters arising from the minutes:


2020/206 Round Thorn Parking.


The Clerk received a response from Warrington BC indicating that in order for any works to take place, Round Thorn residents would be expected to cover costs. 
In response to the inquiry from Warrington BC, Councillors advised that residents were very unlikely to support a scheme where they covered the costs.

2020/207 – Gerrard Road Flooding. 

The Clerk has received a response from Warrington BC indicating that resolving this issue is not a high priority for the Borough Council.
Councillors asked the Clerk to bring this matter to the attention of the local Borough Council Councillors.

2020/208 –Hedges / Bushes encroaching the highway – Stone Pit Lane and Sandy Brow Lane.


Cllr. Partington noted that Warrington BC have legitimised the issue by painting the road markings around a hedge. He also noted a new hedge being planted and queried whether this is in compliance with the Highways Act 1990. Cllr Allen declared an interest and took no part in discussions. 



Resolved.


the Clerk to email Warrington BC to confirm the status of the newly planted hedge and to raise the issue of other encroachments.
2020/220  Financial Report.

The financial reports to the end of January were circulated at the meeting. 
The Clerk reported that the Parish Council’s spending is below budget and that position is likely to continue to the financial year end. The creditor list totalling £4,991.25 was presented. 
Resolved
that the financial papers including the creditors list totalling £4,991.25 be accepted and approved.

Planning Applications.

2020/221
2020/36397 – Kenyon Hall Nurseries, Kenyon Lane, WA3 4AZ

Full Planning – Proposed erection of 2 detached dwellings following demolition/removal of existing buildings, clearance and re-instatement of residual land to meadow grassland and creation of ecological improvement.

Resolved.


Cllr Allen declared an interest in this application and did not take part in any discussion. 

No objection. Cllrs expressed that conditions should be requested regarding maintaining the flow of water from septic tanks and also on ensuring that, for neighbouring properties’ privacy, the site should be adequately fenced. 
2020/222  2020/36434 – Eaves Brow Barn, Spring Lane, WA3 7AS

Full Planning – Proposed demolition of existing stable block and construct a new stable block.
Resolved.
There were no drawings detailing the existing building for comparison.
Clerk to request more details. 

Recess.

2020/223  Desktop exercise RE HS2.

A resident has found a map indicating that the route for HS2 may be different to what is currently under proposal. There was another resident present who is involved with a local LEP who will seek clarity on the matter and inform the Clerk.

2020/224  Atherleigh Way / Kenyon Junction.

A resident reported that the newly elected MP for Leigh is keen to see progress on the finishing of Atherleigh Way and the opening of the Kenyon Junction, both of which would have implications on Croft Parish 

Resolved.


Clerk to contact Mark Tune to request that the Parish Council be kept informed of any discussions relating to these developments.

2020/225
Map detailing walks in the Croft area.

A resident has been working to develop a map detailing the footpaths and routes available to walk around the Parish of Croft. They are presently working to establish an online mapping system that will enable the routes to be shared online.

The routes will be shared to the Parish Council website once available.
Members Referrals. 

2020/226  Stone Pit Lane -  Proposed Caravan Site.

Councillor Allen reported that a resident has been informed that there have been plans submitted to open a caravan and camping site on a property on Stone Pit Lane. These plans have been approved by the Camping and Caravan Club.

Resolved

that an objection to this proposal be submitted on the grounds of:

The detrimental impact on the open views across the greenbelt that this would create.

The vehicular safety issues that would be created by caravans / motorhomes travelling along Stone Pit Lane and Sandy Brow Lane to enter the site.
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